


TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD 
MINUTES of  AUGUST 10th, 2023

	The Town of Stanford Town Board met for their monthly meeting on Thursday, August 10th, 2023, at the Town Hall.  Supervisor Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance led by Jeff Spiers.				  
            This meeting was dedicated to Kevin and Holly Travis whose passions and skills resurrected the Haunted Fortress.  They will be moving from Stanfordville and will be greatly missed as they put so much time and effort into the Haunted Fortress as well as their own materials, and a huge thank you to both of them.  They will be missed.

Roll call:  	Wendy Burton – present
		Anne Arent - absent
			Margaret Fallon – present
			Nathan Lavertue – present
			Corey Clanahan - present
	Also in attendance was Attorney Ian McDonald in place of Town Atty. Robert Butts.

MOTION TO APPROVE AGENDA:  A motion was made by Nathan Lavertue, seconded by Anne Arent to approve the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

LIAISON REPORTS: Corey Clanahan reported from a recent Planning Board meeting that the Rocky Reef subdivision update was that the road will be able to be used by all and maintained; Fox Run Farm’s application discussed road frontage; and a two-bed home for elderly care had asked how to move forward with their plans.
	Anne Arent was out of town for the last Fire Commissioners meeting, but after speaking with Commissioner Buchal, they had a brief discussion about the new Ambulance District and that the Commissioners will be the Advisory Board.
	Nathan Lavertue reported that the Rec. was going well: they’ve had a S’mores night and will be doing an ice cream night.  They also believe that with the amount of staff, they will be open for Labor Day and beyond.  The new docks are 90% complete with the Highway Dept.’s invaluable help.  Soccer sign ups were underway, they were planning more fall activities, and will be at Community Day.  Their annual Trunk or Treat will be Saturday, 10/28, and were hoping to have a food truck there as well.
	Margaret Fallon stated that a dedication of a bench near the stream in memory of Beth Ashton will be this Saturday, the 12th, at the Whitlock Preserve at 10 AM.  Their will also be music and speeches to honor Beth as she had been a member of the Fire Company and a deputy Town Clerk.
	Wendy Burton said that two variance applications were before the Zoning Board of Appeals, from Manning on Ernest Road and Kiernan on Hunns Lake Road.  Both would have public hearings next month.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS: The Board members had received the July bank reconciliation and two payroll verifications, adding that as of July, expenditures were well within the ’23 budget.  The revenue has been healthy but may fall short as municipal searches are down and has concerns with the mortgage tax.  The Climate Smart Task Force have prepared extensive reports and may come to next month’s meeting.  The Fire Commissioners have volunteered to be the Ambulance District Commissioners.  The Supervisor also thanked all those that came out to last month’s Comprehensive Plan  public hearing and will have further workshops with Assessor Gotovich and come back with another revision, adding that it is critical to get the Plan passed in order to fix certain zoning issues.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:
	Stacey Adams, Millis Lane – presented a letter from Mark Burdick, stating that since the Comprehensive Plan Public Hearing had not been closed, submitting several other comments regarding pages 9 and 121, as well as prior correspondence on the Plan.
	Sandra Bilski, 4 Aberdeen Lane – said that she could not here Councilman Clanahan’s comments from the recent Planning Board meeting about Aberdeen Lane.  Mr. Clanahan replied that the shared road had been discussed, will be open to all and be maintained.
	Jack Evans 2248 Bulls Head Road – appreciated the large turnout for the Comprehensive Plan, was well constructed and informational but many did not know about it.  He suggested that
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all meetings should be updated on the sign board as well as flyers in businesses and stores, and even send out a meeting notice mailing.
	Ann Froman, 906 S. Anson Road – as a sculptor and artist who has lived here for 45 years, and is also recovering from cancer, spoke of many people who drive too fast on our roads. 
	Kevin Robke, Rock Place – also spoke of the speeding issues on our small roads.  Mentioned that Rock Place and Grist Mill Lane were shortcuts and hoped that the new bridge would lessen the local roads’ traffic, but it had not.  Many business vehicles use Grist Mill, the additional signs are great but it’s not enough and is a concern.
	Tom Schepner, 256 Layton Road – the speed signs have been great on Layton, and mentioned comments at the Comprehensive Plan public hearing about the demographics report and that some of the comments were inaccurate;  could use more scoping and look for the statistics.

PUBLIC HEARING:
PROPOSED LOCAL Law #2 of 2023: AMENDING CHAPTER 144 OF THE TOWN CODE TO AUTHORIZE A PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTION FOR VOLUNTEER FIREFIGHTERS AND VOLUNTEER AMBULANCE WORKERS UNDER SECTION 466-a OF THE NEW YORK STATE REAL PROPERTY TAX LAW
	A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to open the scheduled Public Hearing on the proposed local law to grant real property tax exemptions for members of the Fire Company.
	With no comments heard, Wendy Burton made a motion to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Corey Clanahan.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  

PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #3 OF 2023:
AMENDING CHAPTER 56 OF THE TOWN CODE ENTITLED “ALARMS”
	A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Corey Clanahan, to open the scheduled Public Hearing on the proposed local law to update the Alarm Law, passed in January. 
	With no comments heard, Wendy Burton made a motion to close the Public Hearing, seconded by .  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  (Voting on these two local laws will take place later in the meeting.)

NEW BUSINESS:
1. PINE PLAINS POLICE PATROL DISCUSSION: Pine Plain Police Chief, Officer John Hughes, a 50-year Stanford resident, along with Officer Mike Belliveau, gave a very informative presentation to the Board on how the Pine Plains police could have a part-time presence in Stanford that will help with many of the speeding issues that have occurred here.  They would also patrol the Rec. Park and Haunted Fortress as well as local businesses.  They could also handle civil matters, domestic disputes, trespassers, 911 dispatches, etc. as it is our “community” as well.  They have seven officers and four patrol cars and much of the latest police equipment.  Many of the audience members asked questions as well.  Supervisor Burton stated that this was the first discussion on having the Pine Plains Police come to Stanford but was planning on having them patrol 16 hours per week, at $85 per hour, with Office Hughes adding that the fees collected for tickets should easily cover the expenses.  If a negotiated trial period of three months is approved by the Pine Plains Town Board, it might start in the Fall.

2. SPARC PARK UPDATE: Julia Descoteaux, speaking on behalf of the Stanford Recreation Campaign and the SPARC Park subcommittee, gave an update and timeline on the progress that has been made: the new SPARC Park playground design has been completed and is on the website, at the Library and will be at Community Day.  $300,000 has already been raised but the full cost is about $650,000.  A grant has been applied for to cover a partial amount of money.  Mrs. Descoteaux also went over some of the details of the new playground, such as the surface materials  Also demolition costs will need to be included but hopefully the Town businesses, etc. can help with part of that, but will hopefully finish in May of ’24.

3. RESOLUTION #8A-PRIVATE ROAD NAME “LEFFINGWELL LANE”: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve the naming of a private road as follows:                                        RESOLUTION # 8A  OF 2023
TO NAME A PRIVATE ROAD / COMMON DRIVE
FOR THE ‘911’ PROJECT
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“LEFFINGWELL LANE”
	WHEREAS, Dutchess County has implemented the E-911 Emergency Response and Call monitoring for the entire County, and
WHEREAS, THE County of Dutchess has reviewed the road names and addresses in the Town of Stanford to ensure correct recognition and identification of parcels on roads located in the Town of Stanford, and
	WHEREAS, the County of Dutchess has requested the Town of Stanford to name private roads in the Town of Stanford for compliance with E-911, to enable E-911 response system to identify parcels, and
	WHEREAS, the name assigned below to the private road has been suggested by the owner of said property and road in the Town, and
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town of Stanford that this road be known as	   
Leffingwell Lane   for a private drive to include the property of Millbrook School, tax parcel grid number 6967-00-385632.
	BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford, by naming the road, assumes no responsibility or liability for the construction, maintenance, repair or use of said private road; that said private road named herein is not in any way deemed to have been dedicated or accepted by the Town of Stanford, and that this resolution is made only to provide a means of identifying private roads for emergency response purposes, and
	BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town shall order the sign but the expense of said sign and its installation shall be paid for by the property owner, and
	BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Clerk forwards a copy of this resolution to the E-911 Coordinator.
	ROLL CALL VOTE:	Wendy Burton - yes; Anne Arent - yes; Margaret Fallon –  yes; Nathan Lavertue –  yes; Corey Clanahan - yes.
[bookmark: _Hlk143859579]	Resolution #8A of 2023 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Board members present and certified this 10th day of August 2023				Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

4. RESOLUTION #8B OF 2023 - TO ENACT LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2023 – FIREMEN’S EXEMPTION: The following resolution was offered by Corey Clanahan, seconded by Margaret Fallon, as follows:                  TOWN OF STANFORD - RESOLUTION #8B
TO ENACT LOCAL LAW NO. 2 FOR THE YEAR 2023
A LOCAL LAW AMENDING CHAPTER 144 OF THE TOWN CODE TO AUTHORIZE A PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTION FOR
VOLUNTEER FIREFIGHTERS AND VOLUNTEER AMBULANCE WORKERS UNDER SECTION 466-a OF THE NEW YORK STATE REAL PROPERTY TAX LAW
	At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 10th day of August 2023, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order.  Councilperson Corey Clanahan, seconded by Margaret Fallon, moved the following resolution to enact the following local law, to be known as Local Law No. 2 of 2023, entitled “A Local Law Amending Chapter 144 of the Town Code To Authorize A Property Tax Exemption For Volunteer Firefighters And Volunteer Ambulance Workers Under Section 466-a of The New York State Real Property Tax Law” as follows:
	WHEREAS, the following Local Law was introduced as Proposed Local Law No. 2 of 2023, at a meeting of the Town Board held on July 13, 2023; and
	WHEREAS, a properly noticed public hearing was held before the Town Board during the meeting on August 10th, 2023, on this Local Law; and	
	WHEREAS, the Town Board has determined proposed action qualifies as a Type II action under the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act, as it involves routine or continuing agency administration and management and does not include new programs or major reordering of priorities that may affect the environment and is therefore exempt from environmental review.
	NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED, by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows: 
	Section 1. Legislative intent: The New York State Legislature recently amended the Real Property Tax Law to create a new Section 466-a to provide an exemption of up to 10% of the assessed value of real property owned by volunteer firefighters and ambulance workers.  In order for the exemption to be available it is necessary for the local government body to adopt a local law providing for such an exemption and establishing the minimum service requirement and 
certification of service requirement.  The Town Board has determined that volunteer firefighters and ambulance workers provide essential services to the Town residents and providing such a real 
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property tax exemption will help with recruiting new members and retaining existing members of the volunteer fire and ambulance services.  Therefore, the Town Board has determined it is in the best interest of the Town to enact a local law providing for such real property tax exemption.     
	Section 2.  Chapter 144 of the Town of Stanford Town Code entitled “Taxation” is hereby amended by repealing the existing Article III of that Chapter entitled “Firefighters’ Exemption” and replacing it with a new Article III with the following language.
	“Article III Volunteer Firefighters and Ambulance Workers Exemption
	§144-5 Statutory Authority
	The purpose of this Local Law is to grant a partial exemption from taxation to qualifying volunteer firefighters and ambulance workers in the Town of Stanford as authorized by § 466-a of the NYS  Real Property Tax Law and the New York Municipal Home Rule Law.
	§144-6 Exemption Granted
	Any enrolled member of an incorporated volunteer fire company, fire department, or incorporated volunteer ambulance service will be entitled to an exemption of ten percent (10%) of the assessed value of real property owned by the enrolled member as set forth below, with respect to the real property taxes of the Town of Stanford provided that: 
	The volunteer firefighter or volunteer ambulance worker resides in the Town of Stanford; 
The property is owned by the volunteer firefighter or volunteer ambulance worker;
The property is the primary residence of the volunteer firefighter or volunteer ambulance worker, provided, however, that in the event any portion of such property is not used exclusively for residential purposes, such non-residential portion shall be subject to taxation and the remaining portion only shall be entitled to the exemption;
The property is used exclusively for residential purposes;
The Town of Stanford is served by such incorporated volunteer fire company or fire department or incorporated volunteer ambulance service; 
The volunteer firefighter or volunteer ambulance worker is certified by the authority having jurisdiction as an enrolled member of such an incorporated volunteer fire company, fire department, or incorporated volunteer ambulance service for at least two (2) years.
	Any member who has achieved over 20 years of accumulated service shall be considered a life member and this exemption will continue for the remainder of their life for so long as their primary residence remains in Dutchess County and the governing body of the village, town or county, has adopted a local law providing for this exemption.
	Any un-remarried spouse of a volunteer who was killed in the line of duty shall continue to receive the exemption if:
	The authority having jurisdiction certifies that the un-remarried spouse is an un- remarried spouse of a volunteer who was killed in the line of duty and who was eligible for the exemption; and
The volunteer had accumulated at least five (5) years of service; and
The residence at which the volunteer resided continues to be the primary residence of the un-remarried spouse.
	Any un-remarried spouse of a volunteer who passed away shall continue to receive the exemption if:
The authority having jurisdiction certifies that the un-remarried spouse is an un- remarried spouse of a volunteer who passed away and who was eligible for the exemption; and
The volunteer had accumulated twenty (20) years of service; and
The residence at which the volunteer resided continues to be the primary residence of the un-remarried spouse, and is in the county of service.
	A volunteer firefighter or volunteer ambulance worker must annually, on or before the applicable taxable status date, file an application for such property tax exemption with the Town of Stanford Assessor, on a form as prescribed by the New York State Commissioner of Taxation and Finance.  The Town Board of the Town of Stanford shall maintain written guidelines, available upon request, as to the requirements of an enrolled volunteer member relating to this exemption.
	If the volunteer has claimed a credit on their New York State income taxes pursuant to the New York Tax Law §606(e-1), no exemption may be granted.
	Except as hereinabove amended, the remainder of the Code of the Town of Stanford shall remain in full force and effect.
	The provisions of this Local Law are severable and if any provision, clause, sentence, subsection, word or part thereof is held illegal, invalid, unconstitutional, or inapplicable to any person or circumstance, such illegality, invalidity or unconstitutionality, or inapplicability shall not affect or impair any of the remaining provisions, clauses, sentences, subsections, words, or parts of this local law or their application to other persons or circumstances. It is hereby declared to be the legislative intent that this local law would have been adopted if such illegal, invalid, or unconstitutional provision, clause, sentence, subsection, word or part had not been included therein, and as if such person or circumstance, to which the local law or part thereof is held inapplicable, had been specifically exempt therefrom.
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	Section 3.  This local law shall take effect as of the date of filing with the New York Secretary of State.    
	The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:
Wendy Burton, Supervisor – Yes; Anne Arent, Councilperson – Yes; Margaret Fallon, Councilperson – Yes;  Nathan Lavertue, Councilperson – Yes;  Corey Clanahan, Councilperson -  Yes
Resolution #8B of 2023 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Board members present and certified this 10th day of August 2023				Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

5. RESOLUTION #8C – TO ENACT LOCAL LAW #3 OF 2023 – UPDATE ALARM LAW:
A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Anne Arent, to approve the resolution to enact the following local law:
RESOLUTION No. 8C of 2023
TO ENACT LOCAL LAW NO. 3 FOR THE YEAR 2023
A LOCAL LAW AMENDING CHAPTER 56 OF THE TOWN CODE ENTITLED “ALARMS”
	At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 10th day of August, 2023, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Councilwoman Margaret Fallon, moved the following resolution, to enact the following local law, to be known as Local Law No. 3 of 2023, entitled “A Local Law Amending Chapter 56 of the Town of Stanford Town Code entitled ‘Alarms’”, as follows: 
	WHEREAS, the following Local Law was introduced as Proposed Local Law No. 3 of 2023, at a meeting of the Town Board held on July 13, 2023; and
	WHEREAS, a properly noticed public hearing was held before the Town Board during the meeting on August 10th, 2023, on this Local Law; and	
	WHEREAS, the Town Board has determined proposed action qualifies as a Type II action under the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act, as it involves routine or continuing agency administration and management and does not include new programs or major reordering of priorities that may affect the environment and is therefore exempt from environmental review.
	NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows:
	Section 1.  Declaration of intent. The Town of Stanford Town Board has determined that certain provisions of Chapter 56 of the Town Code entitled “Alarms” need to be amended technically.  Therefore, the Town Board has determined it is in the best interest of the Town and its residents to make technical amendments to said Chapter 56, as provided in this Local Law.  
	Section 2.  In Chapter 56 of the Town of Stanford Town Code § 56-4, line 2, the word “burglar” shall be deleted.
	Section 3.  In Chapter 56 of the Town of Stanford Town Code § 56-8A, line 1, the word “law” shall replace the word “article”.  
	Section 4.   In Chapter 56 of the Town of Stanford Town Code § 56-8, a new subsection “D” shall be added, as follows: 
	“D.  If a penalty is imposed under this Article II, no penalty shall be imposed under Article I.”  
	Section 5.  All other provisions set forth in Chapter 56 of the Town of Stanford Town Code entitled “Alarms” shall remain unchanged.
	Section 6.  This local law shall take effect immediately upon filing with the New York Department of State.
	The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:
The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:
Wendy Burton, Supervisor – Yes; Anne Arent, Councilperson – Yes; Margaret Fallon, Councilperson – Yes;  Nathan Lavertue, Councilperson – Yes;  Corey Clanahan, Councilperson -  Yes
Resolution #8C of 2023 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Board members present and certified this 10th day of August 2023				Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

6. INTRODUCE PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #4 - AMENDING ARTICLES I AND IV OF CHAPTER 144 OF THE TOWN CODE TO INCREASE THE MAXIMUM INCOME ELIGIBILITY LEVEL FOR REAL PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTIONS FOR SENIOR CITIZENS AND INDIVIDUALS WHO ARE DISABLED AND HAVE LIMITED INCOMES:
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The following Local Law was introduced on a motion made by Anne Arent, seconded by Margaret Fallon, as follows: 
                                   LOCAL LAW NO. 4 FOR THE YEAR 2023
A LOCAL LAW AMENDING ARTICLES I AND IV OF CHAPTER 144 OF THE TOWN CODE TO INCREASE THE MAXIMUM INCOME ELIGIBILITY LEVEL FOR REAL PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTIONS FOR
SENIOR CITIZENS AND INDIVIDUALS WHO ARE DISABLED AND HAVE LIMITED INCOMES
	At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 10th day of August, 2023, at 7:00 p.m., a motion was made  by Councilwoman Anne Arent, seconded by Councilwoman Margaret Fallon, moved the following resolution to introduce the following proposed local law, to be known as Proposed Local Law No. 4 of 2023, entitled “A Local Law Amending Articles I and IV of Chapter 144 of the Town Code To Increase the Maximum Income Eligibility Level for Real Property Tax Exemptions for Senior Citizens and Persons With Disabilities and Limited Incomes” as follows:
BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows: 
	Section 1. Legislative intent: Article I and Article IV of Chapter 144 of the Town Code entitled “Taxation” have not been updated in several years.  As a result, the Town Board has determined that the exemptions from real property taxation available to Senior Citizens and Persons with Disabilities and Limited Incomes in the Town of Stanford have not kept pace with inflation and the increase real property values over the years.  As a result, the Town Board has determined it is in the best interest of the Town to increase the maximum income amounts for eligibility for the exemption from real property tax available to Senior Citizens under Article I of Chapter 144 and to Persons with Disabilities and Limited Incomes under Article IV of Chapter 144 of the Town Code.  This increase in the maximum income amounts for eligibility for such real property tax exemptions will keep such exemption amounts in line with current economic conditions.      
	Section 2.  Chapter 144 of the Town of Stanford Town Code entitled “Taxation” is hereby amended by repealing the existing §144-2(B)(2) and replacing it with the following language.
	“(2)  The percentage of exemption shall be based on the maximum annual income range specified herein as follows: 
[image: ]	Section 3.  Chapter 144 of the Town of Stanford Town Code entitled “Taxation” is hereby amended by repealing the existing §144-8 entitled “Amount of Exemption” and replacing it with the following language.
	“§ 144-8 Amount of exemption.
Real property owned by one or more persons with disabilities, or real property owned by a husband, wife, or both, or by siblings, at least one of whom has a disability, or real property owned by one or more persons, some of whom qualify under this article and § 467 of the Real Property Tax Law, and whose income, as hereafter defined, is limited by reason of such disability, shall be exempt from taxation by any municipal corporation in which located to the extent of 50% of the assessed valuation thereof as hereinafter provided for income up to $41,600. The Town hereby also provides an exemption so as to increase the maximum income eligibility level of such municipal corporation as provided in the following schedule:
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	Section 4.  This local law shall take effect as of the date of filing with the New York Secretary of State.    
	Town Supervisor Wendy Burton advised the Town Board that, pursuant to the Municipal Home Rule Law of the State of New York, it was necessary to hold a public hearing upon this proposed local law.
	 WHEREAS, Supervisor Burton has introduced this proposed local law for the Town of Stanford, to be known as Town of Stanford Proposed Local Law No. 4 of 2023, entitled “A Local Law Amending Articles I and IV of Chapter 144 of the Town Code To Increase the Maximum Income Eligibility Level for Real Property Tax Exemptions for Senior Citizens and Persons With Disabilities and Limited Incomes.”
[bookmark: _Hlk144112578]	NOW, THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a public hearing be held in relation to the proposed local law as set forth in the form of notice, hereinafter provided, at which hearing parties in interest and citizens shall have an opportunity to be heard, to be held at the Town Hall on September 14th, 2023, at 7 o’clock p.m., and that notice of said meeting shall be published in the official newspaper of general circulation in the Town of Stanford by the Town Clerk, at least five (5) days before such hearing. 
	The foregoing introduction for Local Law #4 of 2023 was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:  Wendy Burton, Supervisor – Yes; Anne Arent, Councilperson – Yes; Margaret 	Fallon, Councilperson – Yes;  Nathan Lavertue, Councilperson – Yes;  Corey Clanahan, Councilperson -  Yes

7. INTRODUCE PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #5 TO ESTABLISH AN AMBULANCE DISTRICT BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS: The following proposed Local Law was read by Councilman Lavertue:       LOCAL LAW NO. 5 FOR THE YEAR 2023
A LOCAL LAW ESTABLISHING A DISTRICT BOARD OF AMBULANCE COMMISSIONERS
	At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 10th day of August, 2023, at 7:00 p.m., Town Councilman Nathan Lavertue made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Anne Arent, moved the following resolution to introduce the following proposed local law, to be known as Proposed Local Law No. 5 of 2023, entitled “A Local Law Establishing a District Board of Commissioners for the Town Ambulance Distract” as follows:
BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows: 
	Section 1. Legislative intent: The Town Board recently established a Town wide Ambulance District pursuant to Article 12-A of the New York Town Law to provide ambulance service to the residents of the Town of Stanford.  Subsection 10-f(e) of Section 198 of the New York Town Law gives the Town Board the authority to establish a District Board of Ambulance Commissioners by Local Law.  The Town Board now wishes to enact such a Local Law to establish such a District Board of Ambulance Commissioners to act in an advisory capacity to the Town Board.    
	Section 2.  The Town Board hereby establishes a District Board of Ambulance Commissioners to consist of five (5) members who shall be appointed by the Town Board by resolution to serve in an advisory capacity to the Town Board.  The terms of each member shall be determined by resolution by the Town Board with such terms to be fixed so that at least one (1) Commissioner term will expire at the end of each calendar year.  The terms determined by the Town Board shall not exceed three (3) years.	
	Section 3.  This local law shall take effect as of the date of filing with the New York Secretary of State.    
	Town Supervisor Wendy Burton advised the Town Board that, pursuant to the Municipal Home Rule Law of the State of New York, it was necessary to hold a public hearing upon this proposed local law.
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	WHEREAS, Supervisor Burton has introduced this proposed local law for the Town of Stanford, to be known as Town of Stanford Proposed Local Law No. 5 of 2023, entitled “A Local Law Establishing a District Board of Commissioners for the Town Ambulance Distract.”
	NOW, THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a public hearing be held in relation to the proposed local law as set forth in the form of notice, hereinafter provided, at which hearing parties in interest and citizens shall have an opportunity to be heard, to be held at the Town Hall on September 14th, 2023, at 7 o’clock p.m., and that notice of said meeting shall be published in the official newspaper of general circulation in the Town of Stanford by the Town Clerk, at least five (5) days before such hearing.
	The foregoing introduction for Local Law #5 of 2023 was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:  Wendy Burton, Supervisor – Yes; Anne Arent, Councilperson – Yes; Margaret 	Fallon, Councilperson – Yes;  Nathan Lavertue, Councilperson – Yes;  Corey Clanahan, Councilperson -  Yes.

8. RESOLUTION TO ESTABLISH A ZONING COMMISSION: Tabled.

9. CLOSE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN PUBLIC HEARING FROM JULY 31ST: a MOTION WAS MADE BY Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, to close the Public Hearing on the draft Comprehensive Plan that was originally opened on July 31st.  Motion carried with all voting in favor,

10. SET COMPREHENSIVE PLAN WORKSHOP FOR MONDAY, AUGUST 14TH: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Annee Arent, to hold a workshop on the Comprehensive Plan.  Discussion ensued with the decision to hold it on Tuesday, Aug. 15th.  Motion carried with all in favor.

11.  APPOINT MATTHEW KAVALER TO THE EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by to appoint Matthew Kavaler to the Emergency Management Committee to replace Kathy Spiers.  Mr. Kavaler was a new resident who was immensely qualified to be added to the Committee.  Motion carried with all in favor.

12. RESOLUTION #8D – TO APPROVE TOWN HALL’S FRONT DOOR REPLACEMENT: The following resolution was offered by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, as follows:                                       RESOLUTION #8D OF 2023
To approve the bid from Hudson valley works to install the new doors and transom windows at town hall and TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM AMERICAN RESCUE FUNDS ACCOUNT NY CLASS NY 01-0010-0009 AND MOVE THE FUNDS TO THE GENERAL FUND #3900018
	Whereas the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has reviewed the bids for installing new doors and windows at the two front entrances of Town Hall which will be instrumental in energy conservation, and
	Whereas the lowest bid came from Hudson Valley Works for a total of $8,282.00
	Now therefore be it resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford accepts the aforementioned bid. 
	Whereas the Town of Stanford will be investing American Rescue Plan funds to pay for the removal and installation of two sets of doors and windows at the entryways to Town Hall, and,
	Whereas the NY Class Account 01-0010-0009 American Rescue Fund Account contains funds for this purpose, and
	Whereas the Town of Stanford will transfer funds from NY Class Account 00-0010-009 American Account to the Millbrook General Fund Account 3900018 
.	Now therefore be it resolved, the following accounts will be used when the invoice is verified:	00-510     Estimated Revenue          +
		00-4089   Federal Aid ARPA 
          		00-960                 Appropriations    +
		00-01-1620-40     Town Hall Equipment   
		00-200    Cash                              +     
		00-209   Cash- ARPA
The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:
The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:
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Wendy Burton – Yes; Anne Arent – Yes; Margaret Fallon – Yes;  Nathan Lavertue – Yes;  Corey Clanahan -  Yes
Resolution #8D of 2023 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Board members present and certified this 10th day of August 2023				Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

12A. - RESOLUTION #8E FOR THE RECREATION DOCKS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, to approve the following resolution:
Resolution 8E of 2023
To modify budget for the dutchess county grant approved in April of 2023
	Whereas the Town of Stanford has received a grant from Dutchess County in the amount of $100,000 to replace the docks and other equipment at the Recreation Park Pond,
	Now therefore be it resolved that the funds are accounted for thusly:

		00-510			Estimated Revenues

		00-2707	Grants from Local Governments	+$100,000

		00-960			Appropriations

		00-06-7180-20  Equipment				 +$100,000
The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows: Wendy Burton – Yes; Anne Arent – Yes; Margaret Fallon – Yes;  Nathan Lavertue – Yes;  Corey Clanahan -  Yes
Resolution #8E of 2023 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Board members present and certified this 10th day of August 2023				Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

13. COURT CLERKS’ TRAINING: A motion was made by Margaret Fallon, seconded by Anne Arent, to approve the two Court Clerk’s to attend the Magistrate’s Court Clerks’ conference on Sept. 17th through Sept. 20th in Verona, NY.  The expense for this conference was in the Court’s budget and is now mandated for the clerks.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

14. WEBSITE COPYRIGHT VIOLATION:  A sports-oriented character drawing was used on the Town’s website back in 2007-2008 by the former website manager and the Town was recently notified that this was a copyright violation and the Town owed a German firm €978 (euros).  With due diligence by the Supervisor’s secretary, Jane Cottrell, this was investigated and the violation was reduced to €450 (euros), approximately $495.00.  A motion to approve this payment was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Anne Arent, with all voting in favor.  Motion carried.

15. BUDGET WORKSHOP DATES: As a reminder, the Town Board will be holding budget workshops on Sept. 21st, Sept. 28th and October 5th. 2023.

16. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the July 13th, 2023 Town Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Corey Clanahan.  Margaret Fallon abstained as she had been absent for this meeting.  Motion carried

17. APPROVAL OF AUGUST ABSTRACT #8 OF 2023: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Anne Arent, to approve the August Abstract of Claims as follows:
	General Fund: check #s  7220-7265 in the amount of $60,205.60
	Highway Fund: check #s 4360-4377 in the amount of $44,950.01
	Bangall Lights: check #3064 in the amount of $797.65
		Total of August 2023 Abstract #6:  $105,953.26
Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

10. PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 
	Jack Evans, Bulls Head Road – asked about the Bangall Street Light District. 
	The following letter was sent to Supervisor Burton from Mr. Jim King, asking that it be read into the Minutes:  

Town Board Minutes
8/10/23, page 10
	Several weeks ago I wrote to your Building Inspector and inquired into the fact Rathjen Landscaping is still in business as a large scale construction company utilizing the same “Contractors Yard” your Building Inspector said was to be shut down.
	Well, as usual I have not heard anything from the building inspectors office about any follow up inspections of the Rathjen now “horticultural “ business, so I thought possibly you or another member of the Town Board might have some insight into how that change in property use is being handled and monitored.
	By the way, trucks of all sizes and shapes continue to traverse Fancor Road beginning around 7:00 daily and the beep beeping of equipment at the (supposedly) defunct contractors yard continue unlawfully as they have for the past two years .
	Has the town attorney done anything about this since my last letter advising you , the Town Board, and the Building Inspector that this contracting company is continuing to do “business as usual”?
	Well, please share this with the Town attorney and your fellow board members. The rest of the community is gaining interest in this fiasco, so I would appreciate it if you would read this aloud at the next public Town Board meeting also.    
[bookmark: _Hlk144893747]	Ben Rathjen, 158 Charwill Drive – spoke of the harassment by his neighbors and read a letter that stated his allegations of the Supervisor’s blatant misconduct and abuse of power of her office.  He gave examples of the issues with his “contractor yard” and the logging problem on Hicks Lane, as well as other examples.  He also alleged that she was suppressing businesses, micro-managing and questioned the actions of the Zoning Enforcer.

	With no further business to attend to, Margaret Fallon made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:57 PM, seconded by Corey Clanahan.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.					
								Respectfully submitted,


								_____________________________  
								Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
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Annual Income Range Percentage of Assessed Valuation Exempt from Taxation

$0 to $41,600 50%

more than $41,600 but less than $42,600 45%

more than $42,600 but less than $43,600 40%

35%

30%  

more than $45,500 but less than $46,400 25%

more than $46,400 but less than $47,300 20%

15%

more than $48,200 but less than $49,100 10%

more than $49,100 but less than $50,000 5%

$50,000 or more 0%

more than $43,600 but less than $44,600

more than $44,600 but less than $45,500

more than $47,300 but less than $48,200
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Annual Income Range Percentage of Assessed Valuation Exempt From Taxation

(combined, if applicable)

$0 to $41,600 50%

more than $41,600 but less than $42,600 45%

more than $42,600 but less than $43,600 40%

35%

30%

more than $45,500 but less than $46,400 25%

more than $46,400 but less than $47,300 20%

15%

more than $48,200 but less than $49,100 10%

more than $49,100 but less than $50,000 5%

$50,000 or more 0%

more than $43,600 but less than $44,600

more than $44,600 but less than $45,500

more than $47,300 but less than $48,200


